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October 11, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

As required by budget proviso in Ordinance No. 14953, Section 4 adopting the Revised 2004 Roads Six-Year Capital Improvement Program (Roads CIP), I am transmitting to you for the Council’s approval a motion and the City of Bellevue Transportation Department/King County Department of Transportation, Road Services Division Proviso Response Report Regarding 150th Avenue SE Project CIP #201896.

In June 2004, the Council adopted the Revised 2004 Roads Six-Year CIP reflecting the loss of King County’s ability to continue collecting the $15 Local Option Vehicle License Fee (VLF).  During the Council’s discussion of the reductions to the Roads CIP questions were raised about the status of the 150th Avenue SE Project #201896.  In the interest of achieving clarity on the status of the 150th Avenue SE Project, including the cause of the almost eight-year delay in constructing the project and the project cost increases, the Council adopted the Roads CIP:

 “PROVIDED THAT:

Unless funds are reallocated pursuant to K.C.C. 4.04.270, $480,000 of the funds appropriated for CIP Project 201896, 150th Avenue S.E., may only be expended after the council approves by motion a report that includes:  a description of the project, life-to-date expenditures, an explanation of the growth in project costs and the causes of delays in implementing the project, and proposals identified by the city of Bellevue and the county to reduce construction costs.  The council expects that this report shall be prepared by the city and the county in collaboration.”

The option to reallocate funds to the 150th Avenue SE Project using the flexible budgeting authority authorized in King County Code 4.04.270 will not be exercised.  There are no budgeted Roads CIP projects that are significantly delayed from which funds should be removed in order to then reallocate funds to increase the budget for the 150th Avenue SE project.  Therefore, the enclosed report is being provided to Council for approval.
The 150th Avenue SE Project has been funded in King County’s Roads Six-Year CIP since 1996 when the City of Bellevue and the County executed an Interlocal Agreement (ILA) to fund, design and construct three intersection improvements, including additional turn lanes, and sidewalks on the segment of 150th Avenue SE between SE 37th Street on the north and the intersection of 150th Avenue SE and Newport Way on the south.  While the project is being jointly designed, permitted and constructed as one project under Bellevue’s lead, each jurisdiction is responsible for funding the specific project improvements located within their respective segments of the corridor.  The Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) has been involved in reviewing project design but they are not a party to the ILA.  WSDOT’s cooperation is necessary because they own I-90 right-of-way, which may be impacted by the project improvements.  When the ILA was executed in 1996, it was the stated intention of both the City and the County that the project would begin construction in 1998.  The purpose of the project was to improve traffic safety, to increase traffic capacity at the intersections, and to improve the access to I-90.  

Per the Council’s proviso, the County’s Department of Transportation, Road Services Division and the City of Bellevue’s Transportation Department worked together to analyze options for modifying the project design and current 2002 expanded project scope; examined ways to reduce project costs; and focused on achieving the most critical elements of the original 1996 project scope.  The 1996 project scope is described in detail in the report.

The County has expended to date $908,350 on the project, of that amount, $768,743 has been paid to the City for the partial design of the road improvements and for right-of-way acquired within the County’s unincorporated segment of the 150th Avenue SE Project.  The estimated cost to complete the remaining design and right-of-way acquisition for the County’s portion of the project is $451,000.

The costs of the project have increased over the past eight years as a result of inflation and expansion of the project scope.  The ILA provides for a four percent annual inflation rate to account for inflationary cost impacts to the project budget.  Budgeting for inflation is a common and prudent practice and one the County follows in developing capital project budget estimates, including the Roads CIP (currently assumes a three percent annual inflation factor).  The ILA intended construction of the project would begin in 1998 and so the cost of inflation would only have been a budget factor for the expected 3-4 year life of the project.  Of the originally scoped 150th Avenue SE Project total estimated cost of $3.88 million (1995 dollars), the cost to King County for its share of the project was $2,062,505.  Inflated to 2005 dollars, the cost to the County to accomplish that same 1996 scope of work will be an estimated $3,052,000.

The balance of the cost increase is the result of expansion of the project scope beyond that described in the 1996 ILA.  The additional project elements incorporated citizen input, applied the City’s design standards along the entire road corridor including the unincorporated segment, and responded to changed storm water treatment regulations and changed water quality requirements associated with the listing of Chinook salmon as a threatened species under the Endangered Species Act (ESA).  The details of the 2002 expanded scope are included in the report.  The 2002 expanded project scope for the County’s unincorporated segment of the roadway will cost an estimated $1.3 million (2005 dollars).  The impact of inflation during the lengthy delay of the project, along with the scope expansion, has increased the County’s project cost by an estimated $2.3 million, more than doubling the cost since 1995.  

In March 1998, the City provided to King County and WSDOT a draft engineering report laying out the specific improvements that needed to be made on the ground to accomplish the 1996 project scope.  By mid-2003 the design work had progressed to a point the City was able to determine the amount and location of the additional right-of-way that would need to be acquired in order for the 2002 expanded project scope to be built.  The City has proceeded to acquire right-of-way easements across twenty-two parcels and is in active negotiations with twenty more property owners to acquire the rest of the right-of-way needed.

The City and County staff have analyzed potential alternative project scopes in an effort to refocus on the most critical project elements, and have examined modifications to the project design for each of the alternative scopes in an effort to reduce project costs.  Following are the four project scope options that are identified in the report – the order in which they are listed confers no priority recommendation or ranking:

·  Option 1:  Reduce the scope of the project to only include the most critical elements – traffic safety, roadway preservation, and I-90 access.  This option would include the two Bellevue intersections that are on the City’s High Accident Location priority list.  The estimated cost to the County for Option 1 is $2.7 million (2005 dollars).

· Option 2:  This option is a two-phased approach, which would first construct (Phase A) the most critical elements of the project and indefinitely delay construction of the remaining elements (Phase B)  until such time as additional revenues may become available.  Phase A would consist of the critical elements identified in Option 1.  The estimated cost to the County for Option 2 – Phase A is $2.7 million (2005 dollars); and the estimated cost to the County for Option 2 – Phases A and B is $4.4 million (2005 dollars).

· Option 3:  This option would reduce the scope of the entire 150th Avenue SE Project in the unincorporated segment of 150th Avenue SE to pavement repair only.  This measure would preserve the existing roadway and help ensure a smooth safe driving surface for an estimated cost to the County of $250,000 (2005) dollars.

· Option 4:  This is basically a “no build” approach to the unincorporated segment of the 150th Avenue SE Project.  The roadway would be folded into the County’s existing Countywide Pavement Overlay CIP Project to address the failing pavement.  There also is a small section of unincorporated Newport Way SE at 150th Avenue SE that would be analyzed and priority ranked for inclusion in the Countywide Guardrail CIP Project.  No new County funds would be needed to accomplish Option 4.

I am pleased with the collaborative analysis of the 150th Avenue SE Project by City of Bellevue and King County staff to identify possible reductions to the project scope and modifications to the project design for the purpose of reducing the County’s share of project costs.  The options presented in the report make it clear the most critical project elements, which are located primarily within the City, could be feasibly undertaken by the City on their current project schedule and would not preclude the originally envisioned project scope and elements from being constructed in the currently unincorporated roadway segment in the event new funds become available in the future.  

On another positive note, I understand the City of Bellevue has recently applied to the Transportation Improvement Board (TIB) for a grant for the 150th Avenue SE Project.  The scope of work identified in the grant application includes the critical project elements described in Option 1 of the report, as well as construction of some sidewalk.  The County’s Road Services Division has provided a letter of support for the City’s grant application.

I will continue to look for ways to work in collaboration with cities throughout the County to fund important and much needed road improvements even as we are all struggling with the significant reductions to our roads capital improvement, preservation and maintenance programs resulting from the loss of VLF.  The 150th Avenue SE Project is one more example of the seriousness of our transportation funding crisis in this region.  When it becomes difficult to find even the additional $1 or $2 million needed to fully fund a road improvement project it is clear the revenue problem is very real and immediate.

If you have any questions or concerns about the enclosed report, please feel free to contact Linda Dougherty, Division Director of the Road Services Division, at 206-296-6590 or by email at linda.dougherty@metrokc.gov.

I request your approval of the report, entitled “Proviso Response Regarding 150th Avenue SE – CIP #201896.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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